
CHARTER OF THE 

ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON GROUND AMBULANCE AND PATIENT Bil.LING 

COMMITTEE'S OFFICIAL DESIGNATION 

Advisory Committee on Ground Ambulance and Patient Billing (the GAPB Advisory 
Committee). 

AUTHORITY 

The GAPB Advisory Committee is mandated by section 117 of the No Surprises Act, which was 
enacted in div. BB, tit. I of the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2021, P.L.116-260 (Dec. 27, 
2020). The GAPB Advisory Committee is governed by the provisions of the Federal Advisory 
Committee Act (FACA), P.L. 92-463 (Oct. 6, 1972), as amended, 5 U.S.C. §§ 1001-1014. 

OBJECTIVES AND SCOPE OF ACTIVITIES 

The GAPB Advisory Committee will advise the Secretary of Health and Human Services, the 
Secretary of Labor, and the Secretary of the Treasury (the Secretaries) on options to improve the 
disclosure of charges and fees for ground ambulance services, better inform consumers of 
insurance options for such services, and protect consumers from balance billing. The GAPB 
Advisory Committee must submit a report that makes recommendations with respect to the 
disclosure of charges and fees for ground ambulance services and insurance coverage; the 
consumer protection and enforcement authorities of the Departments of Labor, Health and 
Human Services, and the Treasury (collectively, the Departments), and State authorities; and the 
prevention of balance billing to consumers, including legislative options for Congress to prevent 
balance billing. The report must be submitted to the Secretaries and to certain Congressional 
committees no later than 180 days after the date of the GAPB Advisory Committee's first 
meeting. 

DESCRIPTION OF DUTIES 

The GAPB Advisory Committee will make recommendations to the Secretaries with respect to 
improving the disclosure of charges and fees for ground ambulance services, means of better 
informing consumers of insurance options for such services, means of preventing balance billing 
to consumers, including legislative options for Congress to consider that might address the 
prevention of balance billing, and potential enforcement authorities of the Departments and 
States in relation to those options. The GAPB Advisory Committee will, as appropriate, consult 
with relevant experts and stakeholders while conducting its review. 

The GAPB Advisory Committee's recommendations will address, at a minimum: options, best 
practices, and identified standards to prevent instances of balance billing; steps that potentially 
could be taken by State legislatures, State insurance regulators, State attorneys general, and other 
State officials as appropriate, consistent with current legal authorities regarding consumer 
protection; and potential legislative options for Congress to prevent balance billing. 










